
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF NOTICE OF MEETING 
OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 

 
 The undersigned members of the governing body of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
hereby acknowledge receipt of advance notice of a   regular   meeting of said body and the 
agenda for such meeting to be held at   7:00   oôclock p.m. on the 13th day of January, 2016, in 
the meeting room of the City Office, 557 N 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
 
 This agenda is available for public inspection in the office of the City Clerk and may be  
modified up to twenty-four hours prior to the opening of the meeting. 

 Dated this     7th      day of January, 2016.
 

AGENDA AS FOLLOWS: 

 

1. Roll Call; 

2. Pledge of Allegiance; 

3. Inform the Public about the location of  
 the Open Meetings Act and the Citizens  
 Participation Rules; 

4. Minutes of the December 9th, meeting of  
 the Mayor and City Council; 

5. Consideration of Claims;  

6. Committee and Officer Reports;  

7. Consideration of accepting the KENO 
Audit for fiscal year ended September 30,  

 2015; 

8. Consideration of accepting the Audit for 
October 1, 2014 to September 30, 2015 as 
presented by Joe Held of Kruse,  
Schumacher, Smejkal, & Brockhaus PC;  

9. 7;30 p.m. Public Hearing to consider the 
adoption of a One-Year and Six-Year 
Street Improvement Program for the City 
of David City;  

10. Consideration of Resolution No. 1 ï 2016  
accepting the One-Year and Six-Year  
Street Improvement Plans;  

11. Consideration of the bids received for 
furnishing all labor, equipment, and 
materials to remove the existing concrete 
drainage structure and construct a twin 
8ôx6ôx52ô reinforced concrete box culvert 
on 11th Street just south of 11th & Kansas; 

 
 

 
 

 
         
Mayor Alan Zavodny 

 
 
         
Council President Gary L. Kroesing 

 
 
         
Council member Michael E. Rogers 

 
 
         
Council member Thomas J. Kobus 

 
 
         
Council member Kevin N. Hotovy 

 
 
         
Council member Gary D. Smith 

 
 
         
Council member John P. Vandenberg 

 
 
         
City Clerk Joan E. Kovar 



 
 
 
 
  

 

 

 
12. Consideration of Change Order No. 1, 11th Street Box Culvert, designating 

60 Calendar Days, substantial completion by May 1, 2016, ready for final 

payment and completed by  May 31, 2016; Contractor shall pay Owner $500 

for each day that expires after the  completion dates;    

13. Presentation / Update by Dawn Danley concerning the Downtown Redevelopment 

Project;  

14. Presentation / Update by Eric Johnson concerning the Annual Airport Capital 

Improvement  Program;  

15. Public Hearing for a Variance Request for installing a sidewalk on the property 

located at  Lots 1, 4, & 5, Block 12, East David City Addition (Tim Wollmer, 

1375 C Street);   

16. Consideration of the Variance Request for installing a sidewalk on the property 

located at  1375 C Street, David City, NE;  

17. Consideration of Ordinance No. 1242 amending the effective date of June 1, 

2016 to ñAs Soon As Possible ï ASAPò for the vacating of 8th Street from the 

north side of ñDò Street to  the south side of ñEò Street as requested by David 

City Public School District #56;  

18. Consideration of Resolution No. 2 ï 2016 authorizing David City Public School 

District #56  

to move the sewer line on their property, at their expense, so that the sewer 

line is not   

located beneath their building addition;  

19. Consideration of the Nebraska Transportation Service Base Agreement 

between Black  Hills/Nebraska Gas Utility Company LLC and the City of David 

City;  

20. Consideration of the request by Butler County Emergency Management to 

place an additional microwave link on the old water tower;  

21. Discussion concerning a taxi-way at the Airport for Jared Storm  

22.  Discussion concerning the Cityôs Information Technology update needs;  

23. Public Hearing to amend Ordinance No. 1060 ï Zoning Ordinance to add Section 
2.02 Definitions, Section 4.25 Mobile Food Units; and to amend C-1 Highway 
Commercial Section 5.11.05 Permitted Temporary Uses by adding #5 ï Mobile Food 
Units, C-2 Downtown Commercial Section 5.12.04 Permitted Temporary Uses by 
adding #6 ï Mobile Food Units, I-1 Light Industrial Section 5.13.02 Permitted Uses 
by adding #31 ï Mobile Food Units, I-2 Heavy Industrial Section 5.14.02 Permitted 
Uses by adding #37 ï Mobile Food Units and FS ï Flex Space Section 5.15.04  

 Permitted Temporary Uses by adding #5 ï Mobile Food Units. 
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24. Consideration of Ordinance No. 1243 amend Ordinance No. 1060 ï Zoning 
Ordinance to add Section 2.02 Definitions, Section 4.25 Mobile Food Units; 
and to amend C-1 Highway Commercial Section 5.11.05 Permitted 
Temporary Uses by adding #5 ï Mobile Food Units, C-2 Downtown 
Commercial Section 5.12.04 Permitted Temporary Uses by adding #6 ï 
Mobile Food Units, I-1 Light Industrial Section 5.13.02 Permitted Uses by 
adding #31 ï Mobile Food Units, I-2 Heavy Industrial Section 5.14.02 
Permitted Uses by adding #37 ï Mobile Food Units and FS ï Flex Space 
Section 5.15.04 Permitted Temporary Uses by  
adding #5 ï Mobile Food Units;  

25. Consideration of the request by Jim Novacek, on behalf of the Knights of 
Columbus and the Lincoln Food Bank, that the rental fees for the use of the 
City Auditorium be reduced  
or waived once each month for the food distribution program; 

26. Adjourn. 

 
 

CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

                                 January 13, 2016 
 
 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 N 4th Street, David City, Nebraska.  The Public had been 
advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on January 7th, and an 
affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  The Mayor and members of the 
City Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part 
of these minutes.  The advance notice to the Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the 
availability of the agenda, which was kept continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and 
was available for public inspection during regular office hours.  No new items were added to the 
agenda during the twenty-four hours immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. 
  
 Present for the meeting were: Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council President Gary Kroesing, 
Council members Tom Kobus, Mike Rogers, Kevin Hotovy, and John Vandenberg, City Attorney 
James Egr and City Clerk Joan Kovar.  Council member Gary Smith was absent.     
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Kay Kudlacek of Moravec & Associates, Joe Held of 
Kruse, Schumacher, Smejkal, & Brockhaus PC, Matt Rief of Olsson Associates, Dawn Danley & 
Al Hottovy of Leo A. Daly, Eric Johnson of Kirkham Michael, Chad Denker of David City Public 
School District #56, Scott Steager, Shawn Koranda of Storm Land Holdings, LLC, Janis 
Cameron, David McPhillips, Banner Press Editor Larry Peirce, Street Supervisor Rodney Rech, 
Power Plant Supervisor Eric Betzen, and Sewer Supervisor Kevin Betzen.       
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny informed the public of the ñOpen Meetings Actò posted on the north wall 
of the meeting room. 
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 The minutes of the December 9th, 2015 meeting of the Mayor and City Council were 
approved upon a motion by Council member Vandenberg and seconded by Council member 
Kobus.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kroesing, Hotovy, Rogers, Kobus, and Vandenberg.  
Voting NAY:  None.  Council member Smith was absent.  The motion carried.   
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for consideration of claims. Council member Roger made a 
motion to authorize the payment of claims and Council member Hotovy seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, Kobus, Kroesing, Hotovy, and Rogers.  Voting 
NAY:  None.  Council member Smith was absent.  The motion carried.    
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for any comments or questions concerning the Committee and 
Officer Reports.   
 
 Council member Kroesing stated:  ñI like Joanôs succession plan for the City Office.  It 
makes me curious if every other department has one of those?  I also think the book with typed 
out instructions of the job duties is a good idea also.ò 
 
 Mayor Zavodny agreed saying:  ñThat would be a good idea for all of the department 
heads to do.ò 
 
 Council member Kroesing also stated that he read the report from Craig Reinsch of 
Olsson Associates concerning the auger monster at the WWTP, and after reading that, he 
almost wishes weôd have left it sitting in the grass.  
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 Council member Kroesing made a motion to accept the committee and officers reports 
as presented.  Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council 
members Hotovy, Kobus, Vandenberg, Rogers, and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council 
member Smith was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Kay Kudlacek of Moravec & Associates, CPA, presented the results of the Keno Audit 
for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2015.  Kay explained that Title 316, Chapter 35, 
Section 616 of the Nebraska Administrative Code requires a city to annually perform compliance 
procedures of its keno lottery prescribed by the Nebraska Department of Revenue.  There are 
eleven compliance checks, four compliance checks donôt even apply because they are for the 
manual ball draw method and David Cityôs are all computerized.  As part of the compliance 
procedures they verify the accuracy of monthly game summary information, reconcile all of the 
deposits to the bank accounts to determine the proper amount has been deposited within a 
reasonable time frame, examine any cash overages or shortages in excess of $25 per keno 
writer per shift, per day, and report unexplained and unresolved discrepancies and irregularities, 
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verify that the computer generated prize pay tables agree with the published prize pay tables, 
examine the financial security provided for prize payments to verify that the funds are 
guaranteed and in compliance with the regulations, and ensure that all lottery records are 
maintained.  After they did the compliance checks they did not find any issues with any of the 
items so everything was in compliance. 
 
 Council member Hotovy made a motion to accept the Keno Audit for fiscal year ended 
September 30, 2015.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council 
members Kroesing, Rogers, Vandenberg, Kobus, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council 
member Smith was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Joe Held Jr., Staff Accountant of Kruse, Schumacher, Smejkal, & Brockhaus PC, stated:  
ñI thought everything went really well this year we issued a clean opinion.  We did have two 
findings which weôve had every year.  One is the segregation of duties regarding the utility 
receipts.  Sometimes the gals up front handle the money that gets brought in, they make out the 
deposit, sometimes they take the deposits to the bank, and they post the transactions.  We like 
to see a little more segregation than that but with the small staff here thatôs just kind of the way it 
is, and we understand that but we just like to bring that to your attention.  The other finding we 
had is in regards to management not being able to prepare their own financial statements and 
thatôs a common finding for all of the smaller governmentals we do, so nothing out of the 
ordinary that you have to be concerned about.  In comparing the 9-30-14 audit with the 9-30-15 
audit, probably the biggest change was that in the 9-30-14 audit you guys paid down a lot of 
your debt.  In 9-30-15 there wasnôt as much debt paid down.  We confirm all of the cash 
balances with the banks that you have your money in and also the debt balances.  Those are 
the two biggest things we do to make sure those are accurate.  We also test the revenue and 
expense accounts in comparison with the prior years and if something jumps out we want to 
make sure we can view the receipts or track the revenue as to why those vary so much or if I 
can note it in the minutes that you guys talked about it.  So, from 2014 to 2015 not a lot of major 
changes for you guys.  I think going forward the big things weôve noticed are the Downtown 
Improvement Project and the Airport Project which weôre probably going to keep an eye on.  
The Airport Project might have to have a single audit depending on the amount of federal 
funding you receive for that.  Otherwise I donôt probably need to get into specifics unless you 
guys would like me to.  Always feel free to ask questions; tonight, give me a call, ask Joan she 
has my number and e-mail if thereôs anything like that.  Joan does a great job here of keeping 
everything in order, getting things to us; Tami and Lori do as well.  Itôs a great client for us it 
usually goes pretty smooth, this year went really good, so just a great relationship we have and I 
appreciate us being able to provide this service for you.ò 
 
 There being no questions, Council member Kroesing made a motion to accept the 
audited Financial Statements for fiscal year October 1, 2014 to September 30, 2015 as 
presented by Joe Held Jr. of Kruse, Schumacher, Smejkal, & Brockhaus, P.C.  Council member 
Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Hotovy, Vandenberg, Rogers, 
Kobus, and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council member Smith was absent.  The motion 
carried. 
 
 As the next agenda item was a 7:30 p.m. Public Hearing, and it was not yet 7:30 p.m., 
Council member Kroesing made a motion to advance to Agenda Items #11 ï Consideration of 
the bids received for furnishing all labor, equipment, and materials to remove the existing 
concrete drainage structure and construct a twin 8ôx6ôx52ô reinforced concrete box culvert on 
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11th Street just south of 11th & Kansas, and #12 ï Consideration of Change Order No. 1, 11th 
Street Box Culvert, designating 60 Calendar Days, substantial completion by May 1, 2016, 
ready for final payment and completed by May 31, 2016; contractor shall pay Owner $500 for 
each day that expires after the completion dates.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Rogers, Hotovy, Kroesing, Vandenberg, and Kobus.  Voting 
NAY:  None.  Council member Smith was absent.  The motion carried.    
 
 Matt Rief of Olsson Associates presented the bid tabulations of the bids received for the 
11th Street box culvert as follows: 
 

 
 
 

Matt stated:  ñThe bids are pretty competitive.  I checked on Yong Construction as I did 
not know them; they are kind of a start-up company out of Valley, Nebraska.  I found out they 
can do the quality work but they are a little slow.  There is a little bit of concern because if you 
are going to replace that structure you are taking out that direct route for the residents of Hildy 
1st Addition.  You will see on Agenda Item #12, there is a change order, basically limiting 
construction to 60 days.  If they go past those 60 calendar days thereôs a $500.00 liquidated 
damages per day.  This is 60 calendar days; there is weather built into that 60 calendar days.  
We have a May 1st completion date.ò 

 
Council member Kobus stated:  ñI donôt feel comfortable doing something with somebody 

we donôt know a thing about.  Iôve never heard of them.ò 
 
Matt stated:  ñI called them.  I called the City of Fremont and they said they can get the 

job done; there were some timing issues.  I talked to Benesch, who is another consultant, they 
had them in Lincoln on a project and they said they can get the job done.  They kind of said the 
same thing, that their timing isnôt their best.  So what I am trying to do is, having this change 
order saying you have to live by this time frame. 

 
Council member Rogers asked Matt Rief:  ñDo you feel comfortable with them?ò 
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Matt stated:  ñI am recommending award of the project to Yong construction contingent 
on the attached Change Order.  I would not recommend them if it wasnôt for the Change Order.ò 

 
Council member Rogers then asked:  ñOn that culvert, are we going to straighten out 

that road?ò 
 
Matt stated:  ñWe are straightening it out a little bit, but not totally.  If we wanted to totally 

straighten it out, we would impact the golf course.  We are going to help it, but we are not going 
to totally straighten it.  We are going to kind of smooth it out from where the pavement ends 
there at Kansas Street on the north, just north of that drainage structure and then kind of 
straighten it out there, so it should help, but if you go from the intersection to the two 
subdivisions it will not be a straight line, I can tell you that right now.   

 
Street Supervisor Rodney Rech stated:  ñThey want to start February 1st or sometime 

around there.  It puts me in a big disadvantage to get there to open streets with snowfall.  It 
would be my responsibility to blade the road north of the Airport (Butler County Road 34) and 
then back north (on Butler County Road ñNò) to the St. Maryôs Cemetery and Hilderbrandôs 
Addition.  So with that bridge closed I take that as my responsibility to clean that road since 
Hildyôs Addition is annexed and there is no other access road.  We have to go out there with the 
loader, Chris Kroesing does all of Hildyôs 1st Addition with the loader, and then I go out there 
with the grader on the gravel roads because I can regulate the depth of my blade.ò 

 
Mayor Zavodny stated:  ñThat is a potential huge inconvenience for people who live 

there.  If we get a lot of snow later in the year and they have to go clear around, those roads 
may not be passable and then theyôre kind of landlocked.ò  

 
Matt Rief stated:  ñWell hereôs the flip side, you delay it and you might have a rainy 

season, then it gets harder on construction with building the box culvert.  Itôs easier to build in 
the winter.  Youôre not going to be guaranteed a win either way.ò 

 
Street Supervisor Rech stated:  ñI and Matt talked about this, and Matt talked to the 

contractor; the culvert that goes across Kansas Street north and south, Itôs about 12ô ï 14ô with 
an elbow going southwest, so I can mow it right now, itôs got a drop off of 5ô, and if we put that 
culvert in it would allow me to mow it better and make it look a lot better.ò 

 
Matt Rief stated:  ñThat had a price of about $760.00 to do like a 15ô extension, which 

thereôs about $500.00 in materials.  I did not include that in the change order, we can add that 
on later.ò 

 
Mayor Zavodny stated:  ñYouôre recommending that we go with Yong Construction.  I do 

kind of share Tomôs (Kobus) concern to you, itós like known quantity is better.  There is about a 
$9,000 difference, but youôre pretty confident?ò 

 
Matt Rief stated:  ñM.E. Collins is a good contractor, a reputable contractor, I know they 

are, but itôs hard to take out a low bidder and I think the City can attest to that.ò 
 
Mayor Zavodny agreed saying:  ñYes, especially if thereôs not a real compelling reason 

to believe they canôt do the job.ò 
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Matt Rief stated:  ñYes, and thatôs why we did the change order.  So, my 
recommendation is contingent on the Change Order.ò 

 
Council member Kobus expressed some concerns.  Council member Kroesing stated 

that the only one he was familiar with was M.E. Collins and Council member Rogers agreed.  
Discussion followed. 

 
Council member Rogers made a motion to award the contract to M.E. Collins.  Council 

member Kobus seconded the motion.  Mayor Zavodny asked if there was any further discussion 
and asked City Attorney Egr how we were on legal ground. 

 
City Attorney Egr stated:  ñThe price variance is enough to give a concern, Iôll be quite 

frank with you.  Yes, Yong Construction is a young company; there is a noticeable spread in 
there.  The Sutton case doesnôt say that you have to go with the lowest bid but it does show you 
have to have some reasonable grounds to show that they could not do the job and do the job in 
a good way.  Yes, they may be slow, but we can cover that with the Change Order.  If they can 
do the job and they do a good jobééyou canôt show that they do shoddy worké.they may 
have a case against the city.  The City can reject any and all bids, and rebid it, but then what are 
you going to go through.  You want to start in February or March?  That process is going to take 
you some time.  Unless there is something of record to show that thereôs going to be a problem 
with them doing a good job.  Just because theyôre a young company and just because theyôve 
been slow on some things, which you can cover with the Change Order, I think this raises some 
questions.ò 

 
Matt Rief stated:  ñI had two references that said they can do quality work, and box 

culvert work is not that difficult.  Under our current contract with the City we can make a couple 
of extra trips up here to make sure they are doing their job.  I believe we can do that.ò 

 
Roll call to award the contract to M.E. Collins.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus 

and Rogers.  Voting NAY:  Council members Hotovy, Kroesing, Vandenberg, and Mayor 
Zavodny.  The motion failed. 

 
Council member Hotovy made a motion to award the contract to Yong Construction Co. 

for furnishing all labor, equipment, and materials to remove the existing concrete drainage 
structure and construct a twin 8ôx6ôx52ô reinforced concrete box culvert on 11th Street just south 
of 11th & Kansas Streets.  Council member Kroesing seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
Council members Hotovy, Kroesing, Vandenberg, and Mayor Zavodny.  Voting NAY:  Kobus 
and Rogers.  Council member Smith was absent.  The motion carried. 

    
Council member Kroesing made a motion to approve Change Order No. 1, 11th Street 

Box Culvert, designating 60 calendar days, completed by May 31, 2016, and liquidated 
damages of $500 for each day that expires after such time until the work is completed.  Council 
member Rogers seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Hotovy, Kroesing, 
Vandenberg, and Rogers.  Voting NAY:  Council member Kobus.  Council member Smith was 
absent.  The motion carried. 
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 Mayor Zavodny opened the Public Hearing at 7:38 p.m. to consider the adoption of a 
One-Year and Six-Year Street Improvement Program for the City. 
 
 Matt Rief of Olsson Associates stated:  ñBasically every year, for the tax monies that the 
City receives from the State, we have to submit the One and Six Year Street Improvement Plan.  
We sat down with Sod (Street Supervisor Rodney Rech) and discussed these.  On the One 
Year plan the big project is the Downtown and then ñOò Street on the north end of town from 4th 
to 11th Street.  I did check and we donôt add the streets in the proposed Sabataôs 3rd Addition 
until the streets are constructed by the developer and accepted by the City.  We also have the 
ñAò Street culvert, the 11th Street box culvert which we just approved, and two projects: 11th 
Street to Hildyôs Addition (11th from Kansas to 470ô south) and then from Hildyôs to St. Maryôs 
Cemetery.  Those are basically the One Year Plan.  I donôt know if you want to move forward 
with any of these projects, we can take them off, we can move on, it doesnôt exactly commit you 
to it, but, you have to have them on the plan if you are going to move forward with them this 
year.  The Six Year Plan was discussed briefly.  Discussion followed. 
 
 Street Superintendent Rodney Rech stated that Jerry Hain of Olsson Associates, who 
was the Street Superintendent for the City, has retired so Denny Graham of Olsson Associates 
will be the new Street Superintendent for the City. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny closed the Public Hearing at 7:51 p.m.  Council member Kroesing 
introduced Resolution No. 1 ï 2016 accepting the One-Year and Six-Year Street Improvement 
Plans and moved for its passage and adoption.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Rogers, Vandenberg, Hotovy, Kobus, and Kroesing.  Voting 
NAY: None.  Council member Smith was absent.  The motion carried.      
 

RESOLUTION NO.   1 - 2016       
 

 WHEREAS, The City of David City, Nebraska, has conducted a Public Hearing on 
January 13, 2016, in accordance with the requirements of the Board of Public Roads 
Classifications and Standards. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, that the One Year and Six Year Street Improvement 
Plans for Streets, as presented at the public hearing, are unanimously accepted and the City 
Clerk is hereby instructed to forward a certified copy of this resolution to the Board of Public 
Roads Classification and Standards of the State of Nebraska. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED this   13th   day of January, 2016. 
 
 
 
           
     Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
      
City Clerk Joan E. Kovar 
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